
Palm/Passion Sunday
Mark 11:1-11

How quickly praise can turn to derision.  “Crucify  him!” How quickly loud
acclamation can turn to disdain.  “Crucify him!” How quickly Hosannas can
turn to a feeding frenzy. “Crucify him!” We see it in business, in politics, even
with friends and family. One minute somebody is singing praises, the next it
is  insults  and scorn.  “Crucify  him!” The gospel  readings display that  very
paradox today. We come into church singing “Hosanna!” and fifteen minutes
later we cry, “Crucify him!”

The people wanted an earthly king to shake off the Roman occupation and
achieve political independence. But how quickly they turned on Jesus when
they realized that he would not fulfill  their plans.  “Crucify him!” God had
something else in store.

As Jesus did not meet the expectations of the crowd, or even his disciples,
they turned and fled. One disciple ran so fast, he ran out of his clothes (Mark
14:51-52). Peter, of course, denied, “Crucify him!” that he even knew Jesus.
By the time Jesus was on the cross the only remaining friends were some
women and Joseph of Arimathea, though it  seems Jesus would not have
known  about  Joseph's  act  of  courage.  The  women  were  said  to  have
ministered to Jesus and followed him when he was in Galilee. Though the
women lacked the “disciple” title, they were clearly Jesus' followers, offering
a ministry of presence up to and during Jesus' death and subsequent burial.
The women stand in contrast to the behavior of the “real” disciples (those
who bear the name) who denied Jesus, or simply fled the scene.

The entire passion narrative in Mark shows the confusion, bewilderment,
and  misunderstanding  that  punctuated  the  horrific  scene  of  Jesus'
crucifixion. The crowds believing Jesus is calling for Elijah, the chief priests
and scribes mock Jesus as one who cannot save himself, Pilate acquiesces to
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the  crowd's  demands  and  participates  in  the  miscarriage  of  justice.  The
centurion alone (a Gentile) is the only one to face the crucified after death
and proclaim the faith in him. Peter (a Jew) confessed Jesus as Christ (Mark
8:29) and now the centurion (a Gentile) confesses Jesus as the Son of God,
only after his death. To be the Christ, the Son of God, necessarily means
suffering and death. To have come down from the cross would have been to
deny Jesus' own identity as the Christ and Son of God. Rather than a political
military leader commanding armies in a revolution, Jesus is the crucified Son
of God, Messiah, God's plans are not our own.

We  are  fickle  human  beings,  often  in  search  of  entertainment.  We  are
designed by eons of  evolution to look toward the future rather than the
past. Palm/Passion Sunday is our conscious effort to root ourselves in our
past, the very foundation of our faith, the paschal mystery. This week we
celebrate the most ancient and fundamental mysteries of faith. Without this
effort to reach our past, we would likely be fleeting from one moment to the
next, seeking to fulfill various desires and cravings. Being in touch with the
paschal mystery reminds us that this life has meaning beyond the here and
now. We have a future that is eternal. The love, relationships, and bonds we
create in this life will  endure. The passion and death of Jesus necessarily
result  in his  resurrection,  which gives us a promise and foretaste of  that
eternal  life.  Rather than seek the next big thing,  upon entering this  Holy
Week,  we  recall  that  our  faith  is  rooted  in  the  past,  and  our  destiny  is
eternal. 

In his account of the Passion, Mark portrays a Jesus who has been totally
abandoned by his disciples and friends. “Crucify him!” Jesus endures such a
cruel and unjust death alone. “Crucify him!” Yet, amid the darkness, a light
glimmers. The prophecy of a new temple  “not made by human hands” is
fulfilled in the shreds of the temple curtain. It is a Gentile pagan centurion
that confesses his new-found realization, that this crucified Jesus is indeed
the “Son of God” and a member of the Sanhedren, Joseph of Arimathea, is
emboldened to break with his  fellow councilors and request the body of
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Jesus from Pilate. The passion of Jesus should be a reason for hope and a
moment of grace for all of us, as we seek the reign of God in our lives –
however lonely and painful our search may be. Amen.
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